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The following is a summary of the actions taken at the BioDistrict Board of Commissioners Meeting, January 19, 2012:

I. WELCOME/CALL TO ORDER

i) Roll Call & Call to Order – 12:06 p.m.

II. ADOPT THE AGENDA

i) Agenda dated January 19, 2012
ACTION/MOTION
On MOTION by Commissioner Gaspard to adopt the agenda and seconded by Commissioner Marshall, the January 19, 2012 agenda was accepted unanimously by the Board. 
III. PUBLIC INPUT CARDS
Janet Hays inquires about the identity of the 2 community members that are to be appointed to the board of commissioners, where she can see the Master Plan that is now being implemented, whether the BioDistrict has an ethical advisor, whether the 2,700 new housing units are new or existing construction, and whether the BioDistrict is looking to expand? The District is awaiting the consensus and approval of the senators and representatives for the District on the community members for the board and anyone is welcome to submit nominations to the representatives and senators themselves. The Master Plan is not in the implementation phase yet and the District does not currently have an ethical advisor however all the universities which have appointments to the board do have ethical advisors. The housing units will consist of both new and renovated construction and at the present time the BioDistrict has no plans to expand. 
Steven Kennedy inquires about whether the bioscience tax credit bill and whether it would include language to incentive pharmaceutical and manufacturing companies to locate here including credits for the building costs. Currently, the tax credit language would not cover the building costs but the building could be done through a public private partnership with the BioDistrict. 

IV. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES  - October 13, 2011
ACTION/MOTION

On MOTION made by Commissioner Gaspard and seconded by Commissioner Marshall, the October 13, 2011 minutes were unanimously approved by the Board with no suggested changes.
V. CHAIR’S REPORT
i) Commissioner Marshall’s resignation 
Chairman D’Amour informs the board that Commissioner Marshall will be resigning as a board member due to his acceptance of a new position at Tulane’s Cowen Institute. 

ii) EPSCoR Program 

Chairman D’Amour informs the board about the EPSCoR program which has been in existence since 1985 with the purpose to stimulate research within the state and to promote the competitiveness of scientists and engineers with the goal to encourage more outside investment. To that end, under the current grant from the National Science Foundation (NSF), several workshops are being put on around the state where industry and university are being brought together in specific fields to try to learn more from each other and enhance interaction and collaboration; the EPSCoR committee agreed that in Spring 2012 they along with co-sponsors Xavier University and BioDistrict New Orleans will sponsor a state wide bioscience workshop in New Orleans. There will be a reception on April 15th with a poster presentation and a workshop on April 16th with speakers from the National Science Foundation and Louisiana Economic Development as well as several industry panels.

iii) Increase Collaboration 

Chairman D’Amour states that a meeting was held with Aaron Miscenich, Yvette Jones, Larry Hollier, Ben Sachs, and Jim McNamara to increase the collaboration between the BioInnovation Center and the BioDistrict, which was very promising. 
VI. TREASURER’S REPORT
i) Novemeber 2011 Financial Statements

a)  President McNamara and Jaime Guillory explained the financial statements for the BioDistrict.  
On MOTION made by Commissioner Gaspard, and seconded by Commissioner Marshall, the Board unanimously accepted the November  2011 Financial Statements. 

ii) 2010 City CEA Status $50,000 

a) Pres. McNamara stated that the District doesn’t have a lot of transactions due to the lack of money right now and is awaiting the paperwork from the City so that the second half of the City CEA ($25,000) can be disbursed which will make all of our vendors current. 
VII. PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

i) Organizational Funding and Operations: 
a) Funding- State and City alternatives 

Pres. McNamara explains the business plan that the District has developed in preparation for the 2012 legislative session, which is in response to a request by Commissioner Rainwater. This business plan was developed in house and includes possible funding streams including a state appropriation, impact fee, and/or a combination of both; the construction impact fee would apply to new construction within the specified sub districts (Iberville, Rocheblave, Tulane, Broad, Loyola) and would not apply to tax exempt entities. Pres. McNamara states that we would like to get feedback from the Board on recommendations for improving the business plan by Monday, January 30th. 

b) City CEA $75,000 

Pres. McNamara states that the City has reengaged the BioDistrict regarding the payment of $75,000 for services provided by Goody Clancy to which he states we have made clear that the City would need to provide operating dollars in the same amount to the District. 

ii) Operations 
a) Programming Update 

1. Business Development 
i. Meet the Industry Series 
We have not held a meet the industry series in a few months but hope to be ramping it up soon to continue to connect industry to companies doing business in New Orleans. 
ii. IBM/ARCA Program Update 
Since we were unsuccessful in the Delta Regional Authority grant we are still searching for grant opportunities to fund this specific program, which could be hugely beneficial to the City and to our university partners. 
b) Workforce Development 
1. National Workforce Funders Collaborative Grant 
The Funder’s collaborative has narrowed the search down and following in person and phone interviews has decided to offer the position to an individual. 
c) Association of University Research Parks Convention 
The AURP convention was wildly successful and we hosting about 205 delegates from around the world who were able to take a tour of the BioDistrict as well as the BioInnovation Center. 
d) Legislative Agenda 
1. Funding for the BioDistrict 
In the upcoming legislative session the District will seek operations funding and will work with Commissioner Rainwater regarding this request. 
2. Bioscience Tax Credit fashioned after the Digital Media Tax Credit 
We believe that a tax credit for the bio industry particularly targeting the pharmaceutical industry and the manufacturers of medical devices could be successful and fashioned much like the digital media and R&D commercialization credits. The District has not started working on the language for a tax credit such as this and wanted to present the idea to the board for their consent before moving further. 
VIII. OTHER OLD BUSINESS

None
IX. OTHER NEW BUSINESS
a) Special February Board of Commissioner’s Meeting 
To give the Board a chance to review and comment on the business plan so that it can be adopted before the start of the 2012 legislative session we will need to have a special board meeting on February 15, 2012. 
X. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

No Executive Session was held.

XI. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made by Commissioner Gaspard to adjourn; seconded by Chair D’Amour. The Board of Commissioners Meeting adjourned at 1:08 p.m. 
Next Board Meeting:
February 15, 2012, 12:00 p.m. to 1:30 p.m.


Certificate

The undersigned, Secretary of the Corporation, certifies that the above and foregoing are true and correct minutes of the meeting of the Board of Commissioners held on January 19, 2012.

________________________________________

THIS MEMORANDUM IS SUBMITTED FOR THE PURPOSE OF SUMMARIZING THE IMPORTANT DETAILS OF THE MEETING NOTED ABOVE AND TO CONFIRM THE UNDERSTANDING OF THE ITEMS DISCUSSED.  PLEASE READ CAREFULLY AND NOTIFY US PROMPTLY OF ANY CHANGES OR CORRECTIONS TO BE MADE.
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